Surf City Town Council Meeting

October 3, 2000

Mayor Guy called the October regular meeting to order at 7:03 p.m., and invocation was given by Reverend Ed Johnston.  Present for the meeting were Council members Albury, Medlin, Blizzard, Luther, and Helms, attorney Lanier, town manager Thomas, and town clerk Chamblee.

Muriel St. John encouraged citizens to get involved in the local theatre group, TOPDAWG.

John Tobias, Jeff Johnson, Jimmy Southerly, Jimmy Claxton, and Hilda Flores, and police secretary Patti Williams received special acknowledgment for their recent work.

Public Hearing - Major Recreational Equipment Zoning Ordinance Amendment

Mayor Guy opened the public hearing for comments on a revision to the major recreational equipment ordinance at 7:13 p.m., and Mr. Thomas presented a brief history of the current ordinance.

*Tim Powell, 120 S. Shore Drive, stated that the town has had an ordinance that restricts camping, but the ordinance has not been enforced, that he did not believe the proposed ordinance would resolve the situation.

*Susan Edwards, 204 S. Shore Drive, indicated that she finds the campers offensive; they are continually on site, they pay no taxes, and they do not contribute to Surf City in any way.  She did not oppose the current ordinance, but believed enforcement was the key.  She also said that the center of town should be upgraded.  

*Vicki Thacker, who recently sold a house at 303 S. Shore Drive, expressed concern that a recreational vehicle that is parked for an extended period of time takes up two to four parking spaces.  

*Trapper Cramer said that he agreed with Dr. Powell.  He watched one camper that stayed for two days, left, then came back, filled up two garbage cans, etc.  He saw enforcement as the key issue.

*John Hauser, 2719-B S. Shore Drive, asked about limiting the number of recreational vehicles that can be allowed on private property.

*Tim Powell believed that camping should not be permitted on a commercial lot because it would be abused.  He had no objection to camping for 48 hours on a private residential lot, but he did object to camping being permitted on commercial property and/or the street right-of-way.

*Susan Edwards admitted that she was not too familiar with the present ordinance, and that she had just learned about this recently, but she did not think campers should be allowed to park in the commercial area by the pier.

*Deborah Powell, 120 S. Shore Drive, finds RVs parking on the rights-of-way, with generators running constantly, very irritating.  

*Trapper Cramer suggested that posting signs indicating no RV camping would be helpful.

*Tim Powell asked if each property owner should request an ordinance to prohibit parking on private property.  

*Joe Paliotti, N. New River Drive, objected to campers being placed on blocks and connected to utilities.

*Jane Hauser, 2719-B S. Shore Drive, noted the campers parked on S. New River Drive.  She believes the illegal parking is a huge issue.

*Tim Powell indicated that no one was opposed to fishermen, but folks do object to the disrespect for the environment shown by some fishermen, and the imposition created by them.

*Susan Edwards said that she pays a lot of money to live and own property in the area, and that the center of Surf City is not a good place for an illegal KOA.  She asked if folks who park a camper in the pier lot could be required to prove that they are staying elsewhere.

*Trapper Cramer spoke about the increase in trash when campers arrive and set up around the pier area.

*Robin Lanier, Cockle Street, suggested limited parking in the form of hourly parking signs and/or meters.

*Dave Keefer, 103 S. Shore Drive, said fishermen were the dirtiest people he knew, and that he would rather see 1000 surfers than 100 fishermen because of the litter created by fishermen.

*Todd Thomas called Mr. Keefer’s comment asinine, because everybody is dirty.

*Muriel St. John, Easy Street, asked if the problem could be solved if overnight camping in a private lot was not permitted.

*Larry Rice, 712 Cockle Street, asked Council if their houses were the ones being affected, would they understand the issue more completely.  
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*Paul Dorazio stated that a trailer with a deck has been set up in the pier parking lot for six months.  They are not hooked up to any utilities.  

There were no other public comments and the hearing was closed at 7:52 p.m.

Motion by councilman Blizzard to adopt the ordinance as presented by the town manager with deletion of the 48 hours, change 48 hours to 0.  There was no second to the motion.  Motion by councilman Helms to table a decision for the time being and let legal counsel check into what can be done to enforce campers parking on the rights-of-way.   Councilman Medlin seconded the motion and added an amendment, to enforce the ordinance that is currently in place.  After discussion, councilman Helms withdrew his motion, and councilman Medlin withdrew his amendment and second to the motion.  Motion by councilman Blizzard to adopt the amendment as presented by the town manager, but change 48 hours to 24 hours.  The motion was seconded by councilman Luther, and unanimously carried.

Public Hearing – Zoning Ordinance Amendment for C-2 Townhouse Dimensional Requirements

The public hearing for comments on proposed dimensional requirements for townhouses in C-2 zoning districts was opened at 7:52 p.m.  Mr. Thomas pointed out that although townhouses are allowed in C-2 zoning districts, dimensional requirements consistent with townhouse-style construction were never included in the district regulations.  The proposed amendment identifies dimensional and yard space requirements for townhouses in C-2 zoning districts.  No one wished to comment and the hearing was closed at 7:55 p.m.  

Motion by councilman Medlin, seconded by mayor pro tem Albury, and unanimously carried to adopt the proposed amendment setting out dimensional requirements for townhouses in C-2 zoning districts.

Public Hearing – Zoning Map Amendment for Waterfront Access Park
Mayor Guy opened the public hearing for comments on rezoning the waterfront access park area from C-1 commercial district to G-1 governmental district at 7:57 p.m.  The uses permitted in C-1 districts do not specifically allow parks as a permitted use.  No one wished to comment and the hearing was closed at 7:58 p.m.  

Motion by councilman Medlin, seconded by mayor pro tem Albury, and unanimously carried to rezone the site for the Surf City waterfront park G-1 government district, with the rezoning to be effective January 1, 2001, so that the zoning change occurs after the completion of property transfer.

Atlantic Service Group Annexation Request

Greg Owen, owner of Atlantic Service Group, petitioned the Town for annexation for his convenience store that is located on a 4.73-acre tract at the intersection of NC 50 and NC 210.  He is seeking annexation in order to have water and sewer service for the store, and enable him to install a 6-bay car wash.  Mr. Owen estimated that his car wash would use 52,500 to 82,500 gallons of water per month.  Mr. Thomas compared Mr. Owen’s estimate with a car wash business in Burgaw that averages 60,000 to 85,000 gallons per month. Mr. Owen advised that washing a car at home uses more water than washing a car at a car wash facility. He stated that he wants to protect the environment and will comply with proper disposal requirements for oil, grease, etc.  The estimated cost to extend the water line, which includes a road bore, is $13,000 to $15,000, which will be borne by Mr. Owen.  Because the sewer line in front of Atlantic Service Group property is a force main, Mr. Owen must also install a lift station.   Motion was made by councilman Helms, seconded by councilman Blizzard, and unanimously carried to adopt the annexation ordinance attached to these minutes and incorporated herein by reference.  

Tropical Winds Subdivision – Preliminary Plat

Mr. Thomas pointed out that, at the time agenda packages were submitted to Council, three issues with the preliminary plat for Tropical Winds Subdivision were unresolved: 1) proposed roadway maintenance agreement for private streets; 2) provision of an easement for the water line along J. H. Batts Road; and 3)
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compliance with Section 7.1 of the subdivision regulations that requires no dead end water lines in excess of 300 feet.  Attorney Lanier proposed a roadway maintenance agreement, which places the burden on the property owners and provides a lien against property of those who do not participate.  Wayne Lanier, one of the developers of the subdivision indicated they had requested an easement along J. H. Batts Road, and had paid a $1,000 bond, but the easement has not been received yet.  Mr. Thomas informed Council that the developers have redesigned the water system so that it will form a complete loop.  Motion by mayor pro tem Albury to approve the preliminary plat with the changes discussed, and the 8” water main being changed to a 6” main since the water loop is being completed.  The motion was seconded by councilman Medlin, and unanimously carried.

Ocean Use Near Pier

Mr. Thomas informed Council that he had met with some of the local surfing enthusiasts, the Surf City Pier owner, police personnel, and other interested parties recently in response to complaints by surfers about the Town’s surfing regulations near fishing piers.  Everyone agreed that more informational signs were needed, as well as clearer marked boundaries.   The present ordinance restricts surfing within 300 feet of a fishing pier; surfers wanted the boundary reduced to 200 feet.  Mr. Lore, the pier owner, felt that more than 200 feet was needed, but was agreeable to reducing the boundary to 200 feet, if strictly enforced.   All persons agreed that no one should be in the water directly under the pier.  The pier is closed from 12/15 until 3/15 each year, and no limitations or closeness to the pier would be required during those times.  If amended, it was proposed that the new revisions should be evaluated after a year, and if the ordinance is not working, it should be changed back.   Motion by mayor pro tem Albury, seconded by councilman Helms to adopt the proposed amendment to become effective 12/15/2000, and re-evaluate its effectiveness after one year.  The motion carried with a vote of 4 to 1; councilman Blizzard voted against the amendment.  

Use of Central Beach Access-Surfing Contest

The final surfing contest of the season for the Coastal NC District Eastern Surfing Association is scheduled for the weekend of October 14.  There are three potential contest sites, depending on the weather and waves, but a location will not be definite until October 14th at 6 a.m.  The preferred location is Emerald Isle, with Surf City being an alternate site.  If the Surf City site is used, framed tents will be placed on the beach at the central beach access for the microphone and contest judges.  The contest area will be flagged on the beach, and the gazebo will be used only in the event of inclement weather.  Motion by councilman Medlin, seconded by councilman Blizzard, and unanimously carried to allow the surfing association to use the central beach access the weekend of October 14th. 

Resolution Accepting Waterfront Access Grant

Motion by mayor pro tem Albury, seconded by councilman Medlin, and unanimously carried to adopt the resolution accepting $115,000 CAMA waterfront access grant.

Designation of League of Municipalities Voting Delegate

Motion by councilman Medlin, seconded by councilman Luther, and unanimously carried to appoint the mayor as the primary voting delegate and mayor pro tem Albury as the voting alternate.  

Minority Participation in Building Construction Goal

In working on grant applications, the town manager noticed that the town has not established a “verifiable percentage goal” for participation by minority businesses in the total value of each building project of $100,000 or more, and therefore, recommended that the town schedule a public hearing for November to designate a minority participation goal.  It was the consensus of Council to follow the town manager’s recommendation and schedule a public hearing at the November meeting.  

Surplus Property Auction
Motion by councilman Blizzard, seconded by councilman Helms, and unanimously carried to adopt the resolution attached to these minutes declaring certain property surplus to the needs of the town and author-
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izing disposition of the property at public auction. 

Public Forum
*David Ayres, 64 East Ridge, suggested numbering access ramps, and consideration being given to implementing a program similar to the Adopt-a-Highway program whereby a section of beach could be adopted for maintenance purposes.

*Frank Mitchell, 1123 S. Topsail Drive, expressed concern over the storm water drainage problem that has resulted from houses being built on property behind his.

*Otis Sizemore, North Topsail Beach, congratulated Surf City on its funding for a beach renourishment study.  He also asked Surf City to consider reviewing the channel line up and fees section in the town’s franchise agreement with Charter Communications.

Council Forum

*Councilman Helms thanked the town staff, particularly the fire department and water/sewer department for the decrease, effective 12/1/00, in the town’s fire insurance rating from 7 to 6.

*Councilmen Blizzard and Medlin thanked the citizens for attending Council meetings.

*Mayor pro tem Albury also thanked the citizens for attending the meeting, asked the status of reestablishment of the 55 mph speed zone on the causeway, and asked about the poor reception of the weather channel.

*Councilman Luther said that a Surf City tag can be purchased for $6 from DMV, and encouraged residents to join the NC Shore and Beach Preservation Association and attend their next meeting, which will be held at Wrightsville Beach October 10 and 11.  

*Mayor Guy read thank you notes for funding from Karen Beasley Sea Turtle Hospital and the Historical Society of Topsail Island.

Manager’s Report

Speed Limit Modification Ordinance provided by NCDOT was introduced by town manager Thomas requesting declaration of speed limit modifications to Highway 50/210 along the causeway.  Motion by councilman Medlin, seconded by councilman Helms, and unanimously carried to adopt the ordinance attached to these minutes.

Clean Water Bond Grant Application has been submitted, but the town may have a low ranking, and not be funded.  

Bids to Demolish 2717-B S. Shore Drive have been received.  The contract should be signed by the end of the week.  A court order giving the town permission to demolish the structure has also been signed.

Fire Flow on Hydrants Information showed that care needs to be taken not to create more places on the system that have low fire flows.

The Legislative Research Study Committee on Coastal Beach Movement, Beach Renourishment, and Storm Mitigation will meet in Surf City all day Friday and Saturday morning.  Mr. Thomas assisted in lining up a good group of speakers to help Surf City’s case for beach restoration.

Work with Pender County Agriculture Extension Service for a Gold Leaf grant is ongoing.  The pilot program on propagation and planting of sea oats on Topsail Island has been expanded.

November Council Meeting was changed until Wednesday, November 8 because of the November 7th election, and Surf City being a polling place.

Michael Daigneault has resigned from the planning board.

Following a five-minute recess, Council went into closed session at 9:03 p.m. by motion of mayor pro tem Albury, seconded by councilman Medlin, and unanimously carried, for the purpose of discussing property acquisition.   
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Council returned to open session at 9:16 p.m. by motion of mayor pro tem Albury, seconded by councilman Blizzard, and unanimously carried, and councilman Helms made a motion, seconded by councilman Blizzard, and unanimously carried to give Mr. Thomas permission to move forward as presented tonight to purchase two pieces of property.

Adoption of Budget Amendment

The budget amendments attached to these minutes and incorporated herein by reference were adopted by motion of mayor pro tem Albury, seconded by councilman Blizzard, and unanimously carried.

There was no other business and the meeting was adjourned by proper motion at 9:18 p.m.

____________________________




____________________________

Janet Chamblee, Town Clerk




A. D. (Zander) Guy, Jr., Mayor

Town of Surf City

Regular Council Meeting – Closed Session

October 3, 2000

Acquisition of properties owned by Laurie Lefler and Elizabeth Selby, and the adjacent lot owned by Tracy Johnson, and used for the sand sifting operations following storm events was discussed.  The Lefler/Selby property is listed at $135,000, and although Mr. Johnson’s lot is not listed for sale, he is willing to sell the property.   The Lefler/Selby property (4 lots) can probably be purchased for $120,000.  Mr. Johnson paid $55,500 for his lot a year ago; he has verbally agreed to sell for $58,000.  If purchased by the town, the property could be used for future storm recovery operations, if needed.  It could also be a site for public restroom facilities.  Money could be used from the fund balance to purchase the properties, and still leave the town financially stable.  

Mr. Thomas is speaking with two property owners about a possible water tank site.

